(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
19 April 2010 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 


38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I.
Question on provision of columbarium niches in Lai Che Yuen


The representative of the Food and Environmental Hygiene Department (FEHD) said that indigenous residents of Lantau Island or those who had resided on the island for a long time, if supported by the Rural Committee concerned, had the right to locate their ashes in columbaria on Lamma Island or Peng Chau. There were respectively 430 and 240 unused niches in each columbarium for application from those who were qualified. Past records showed that the rate of usage was on the low side and it was estimated that available niches would be adequate to meet the demand for the coming 20 years. The space of Lai Che Yuen was limited and unless the usage of some burial sites was to be altered, there would not be adequate land space for the construction of a columbarium.  


A member said that there was a requirement of minimum length of residence for application of niches on Cheung Chau, Lamma Island or Peng Chau. In addition, traveling between islands was inconvenient. The combination of these two factors actually rendered it almost impossible for residents of Mui Wo to make use of the columbaria on the above islands. The population of South Lantau and Mui Wo was on the increase and so was the demand for niches. The remains of body burial, after exhumed, would still to be placed somewhere.  As Lai Che Yuen was located far from residential areas and there was suitable adjacent land, the government should take into consideration of the proposal of providing columbarium niches in Lai Che Yuen. 


The Chairman clarified that non-indigenous residents of Peng Chau had to reside on the island for at least seven years in order to be qualified to be buried on the island. Cremation was the general trend and the government should make advance planning to deal with the issue of inadequate number of columbarium niches. He proposed that the government should take into consideration the proposal of building public columbarium at Lai Che Yuen or other suitable locations in Mui Wo. He also enquired the number of unused spaces for coffin burial in Lai Che Yuen.


A member said that the lack of niches was a territory-wide issue and he agreed with the opinion put forward by the previous member. He proposed the construction of a columbarium beside a cemetery in Tai O.


Another member spoke on behalf of the Tung Chung Rural Committee that indigenous residents of Tung Chung had the right to be buried at Burial Ground No.18. Non-indigenous residents (those of Tung Chung New Town not included) would have to reside in the area for at least 30 years in order to be qualified to be buried in Lai Che Yuen Cemetery.


A member said that for the cemetery on Cheung Chau, the requirement was ten years of residence. 


A member supported the proposal of establishing burial sites on each island of the district. For Lamma Island, he said that a minimum of seven years of residence would be required for the right of usage of the columbarium on the island. He enquired whether residents of other islands in the district had the right to use the columbarium on Lamma Island.


The Vice-chairlady supported the proposal of establishing a columbarium near Lai Che Yuen so as to minimize the land used for coffin burial. 


The representative of FEHD responded as below:
a. 
There were more than a hundred unused spaces for coffin burial in Lai Che Yuen at present. As there was limited space in the cemetery, there was no land for the construction of columbarium unless some unused spaces for coffin burial would be re-assigned for the purpose. If the District Council supported the proposal, the government might consider following up on the feasibility study.  

b. 
In response to a member’s enquiry, he said that the public columbaria on Lamma Island or Peng Chau could be used by indigenous residents of Lantau or those who had resided in the area for a long time.



The Chairman asked the department to clarify after the meeting whether there had been any precedents of non-indigenous residents of Lamma Island using the columbarium on the island. 



The Chairman concluded that members supported the proposal of building niches in Lai Che Yuen and hoped that the FEHD would follow up on the proposal and opinions raised by members. 
II.
Motion on retention of public library at Yat Tung Estate


The Chairman said that items III and IV on the agenda were both related to the library at Yat Tung Estate and the meeting would discuss each in order of the matter being proposed, respectively on 12 and 22 March. 


The representative of the Leisure and Cultural Services Department (LCSD) said that opinions about retaining the library raised by residents of Yat Tung Estate and members of this council had been received in the previous year. The department had planned to establish a district library in Tung Chung despite the population in the area fell short of the standard prescribed in the Hong Kong Planning Standards and Guidelines. The department was aware of the residents’ wish of retaining the existing library but it would not be able to run two libraries simultaneously given the limited resources available. However, there was a non-profit-making local organization which was interested in taking up the library under the Library @neighbourhood- Community Libraries Partnership Scheme. The organization would run the community library with its own manpower and resources whereas the LCSD would provide books, professional advice and technical support.


The Chairman enquired whether the organization would charge fees for its library services and whether community libraries had been set up elsewhere in the Islands District previously.



The representative of the LCSD replied that the organization was non-profit-making and the library would be operated in more or less the same mode as that of other community libraries, except that this one at Yat Tung Estate was larger in scale. Services being planned included lending of books, reading of magazines and internet access. 


A member was concerned about the source of finance of the organization as she worried that it might affect the services provided if unfortunately the organization should run into financial difficulties. She enquired about the name of the organization and the date of handover.


Another representative of the LCSD responded that there were 150 community libraries in Hong Kong, and some were operating in the Islands District. Community libraries operating in the district were smaller in scale but the one at Yat Tung Estate would maintain its existing site area. Details would be reported once negotiation was completed. The department was confident of the organization’s operational capability and would provide assistance wherever possible so that the plan would be able to go ahead. 


After voting, the Islands District Council passed the following motion :
“The Islands District Council holds the opinion that the Yat Tung Estate Library provides the convenience of reading for residents of the estate, and therefore despite the opening of Tung Chung Public Library in the middle of the year, the government should retain the Yat Tung Estate Library to continue to provide the convenience of reading for residents of the estate.” (Translation)
III.
Motion on urging the government to retain public library at Yat Tung Estate


A member learnt that a non-profit-making organization was interested in setting up a community library at the existing site of the Yat Tung Estate Library. He was concerned whether the organization would be financially capable of maintaining the expenditure of the library and the rent in particular. He asked the LCSD how the department would ensure that services and the quality of services would remain more or less the same, and, in case the organization was not able to fulfill its promise, would the department consider taking up the operation of the library again.


A member asked the department whether it would monitor the services provided by the organization in the future, and whether the government had given financial assistance to the organization.


The representative from LCSD responded as follows:

a. 
LCSD had not provided any financial assistance to the organization for the operation of the community library. 
b. 
The department was actively negotiating with the organization about the details of the co-operation. The concerns and demands of Yat Tung Estate residents had been related to the organization, which had also undertaken that it would as far as possible maintain existing services. 
c. 
The department had in accordance with the stipulations of the Hong Kong Planning Standards and Guidelines endeavoured its best to deploy resources to provide library services for Tung Chung to meet the demand of the district.

d. 
It would not be suitable to directly compare the services provided by a non-profit-making organization with those provided by LCSD. The department, however, would as far as possible offer professional advice so that suitable services would be provided to meet the demands of residents.
e. 
In terms of monitoring services, the department would continue to support the running of the library through the Library @neighbourhood- Community Libraries Partnership Scheme. Suggestions would be welcome and related to the organization to improve services. 



The Chairman welcomed non-profit-making organizations in providing library services at Yat Tung Estate. He advised the LCSD to report to the council of future developments.



After voting, the Islands District Council passed the following motion :
“ For the development of the next generation, the convenience of the elderly and those in need, and for retaining cultural resources of impoverished communities, the Islands District Council requests the government to retain the library at Yat Tung Estate at the same time when it is opening the Tung Chung District Library.” (Translation)
IV.
Question on installation of lift for Peng Chau Clinic


The representative of the Transport Department said that on-site visit had been conducted to have a practical understanding of the issue. There were road (s) and staircases leading to the clinic and residents could be taken to the clinic by village vehicles. The department would continue to follow up and study the feasibility of installing a lift with the Hospital Authority and the Lands Department. 


The representative of the Lands Department said that the Islands Lands Office would collaborate with the Transport Department. If there was suitable government land, allocation would be made accordingly. 


A member considered that installation of lift(s) was necessary as the population began to grow old. Services of village vehicles were not adequate to meet the demands. Home visits of health workers would help but not as a long term measure.


The representative of the Transport Department responded that the department would take into consideration members’ opinions jointly with the Hospital Authority and other departments concerned. 
V.
Question on installation of lift for Cheung Kwai Estate


The representative of Housing Department said that the proposal might involve area outside the housing estate and thus representatives of the Transport Department were invited to consider the proposal. He gave a geographical description and analysis of the estate and suggested that there was no urgent need of installing a lift(s) for the estate. 


The representative of the Transport Department said that the department would consider the proposal from two perspectives, namely from that of transport and traffic and that of public services. Factors such as technicality, cost effectiveness and resources allocation would also be considered. After taking all the above factors into account, the Transport Department believed that there were insufficient grounds for the installation of lift(s). 


Members gave their views as follows:

a.
Members urged the government to consider installing lift(s) for Cheung Kwai Estate. However, if the proposal could not be implemented, improvements such as provision of benches or connecting vehicles should be considered. This was because it was a long and difficult walk for the elderly and women, especially when they were carrying relatively heavy objects. 
b.
The Chairman asked the Housing Department how it would help the elderly walking from and back to the estate on a daily basis, and how was the term “elderly” defined.
c.
Another member proposed the provision of electric vehicles to take residents from and back to the estate as a short term solution. He also enquired whether it had been determined that the lift(s) at the entrance of Nga Ning Court was to be installed. 


The representative of Housing Department responded that the term “elderly” referred to persons sixty years of age or above. There were around 280 elderly residents in Cheung Kwai Estate and none needed wheelchair to assist movement. The department would consider installing bench(es) along Cheung Kwai Road provided that it would not comprise the safety of the slope. It was technically feasible to install lift(s) at the entrance of Nga Ning Court but the department had to follow procedures in implementing the proposal. Geological survey was being conducted and members would be informed of any progress. 


The Chairman hoped that the departments concerned would take into account members’ opinions and that Housing Department would as soon as possible install lift(s) at the entrance of Nga Ning Court and report to the council of any progress. 
VI.
Question on drainage works in Cheung Chau



The representative of the Drainage Services Department (DSD) said that the sewerage in the Lung Tsai Tsuen and Ko Shan Tsuen areas had been completed. Villagers would soon be informed that connection could be made from their respective houses to the system. Villagers who had expressed the wish to have action initiated earlier would be issued a letter by the Environmental Protection Department (EPD) within a month explaining the procedures. 


A member hoped that procedures could be completed as soon as possible and departments would send staff to explain the details to the villagers. 


Another member hoped that the departments concerned would collaborate and excavation permit would be issued as soon as possible.  


The Chairman hoped that the three district councilors of Cheung Chau would be provided with information of the project so that they could relate it to the residents.


The representative of the DSD said that the department would be happy to give briefings to residents and explain relevant arrangements.

VII. 
Question on request for additional ambulanceman


Representatives of the Fire Services Department briefed the meeting of the services provided on Cheung Chau. Additional resources had been deployed to enhance the services over the years and statistics showed that the percentage of cases which met the performance pledges was above 99%. The department would continue to monitor the quality and demand of services on Cheung Chau.  


A member asked whether fire-fighting vessel of Cheung Chau would be summoned to serve other areas in the Islands District. She also proposed that one more ambulance be deployed to Chau Cheung in the summer months when there were more tourists. 


Another member worried that firemen might be overloaded with duties if they had to take up ambulance service. He therefore proposed more ambulancemen be deployed to Chau Cheung. 


The Chairman said that Cheung Chau was a tourist hotspot and hoped that more manpower be deployed to strengthen service. 


The representatives of the Fire Services Department said that the department would consider whether special arrangements should be made on special occasions. Fire-fighting vessels of Cheung Chau needed not serve other islands. 
VIII.
Question on the planning of Tung Chung New Town Phase 3


The representative of the Planning Department said that Phase 3 of the Tung Chung New Town was the extension of the existing new town. According to the Revised Concept Plan for Lantau published in 2007, the extension would be mainly in the eastern and western parts of Tung Chung and there would be reclamation. As the extension would be closely related to infrastructure projects such as Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge Hong Kong Link Road, Hong Kong Boundary Crossing Facilities, and Tuen Mun- Chek Lap Kok Link, and that detailed planning of these projects was being conducted, and also because of the Hong Kong International Airport Master Plan 2030 had yet been finished, the Civil Engineering and Development Department (CEDD) and the Planning Department hoped that the directions of the study of the planning for the extension of Tung Chung New Town would be determined after the detailed planning of the above projects had been confirmed. The study would be an overall assessment of the effects of the planning exerted on the whole area, including those of the environment, transport, view and air flow and that public consultation would be conducted. 


The representative of the CEDD said that the department had all along maintained close contact with the Planning Department and had kept in view the development of the projects related to Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge. Internal preparation works of the planning of the study of the development of Phase 3 had been on-going. The next stage of work would begin when the planning parameter of the above infrastructure projects and the timetable of the implementation of projects were confirmed. 


The Vice-chairlady said that the locations of the projects of the Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge had been determined, and that the planning brief of Hong Kong International Airport Master Plan 2030 had been proposed many years before. She queried the grounds for conducting feasibility study after the confirmation of details of planning. At present there was a lack of satisfactory planning in regard of land use in Tung Chung, which had led to conflicts of residents in the district. She enquired when the study of Phase 3 planning development would be conducted, and the extent of participation on the part of the district council.


The representative of the CEDD clarified that the internal preparation works being done were mainly drafting of tender documents in engaging consultancy for professional studies. The provision of areas of studies and the surrounding areas in these documents for the consideration of tenderers was necessary, including information of details of planning of Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge and the airport. The department had maintained close contact with district councilors and briefed them of the latest developments. 


Members gave their views and raised enquiries as below:
a. 
A member said that government department(s) had said the previous year that the feasibility study of Phase 3 planning would be conducted and it had been anticipated that the initial assessment reports would be available in 2012 or 2015. And now the Planning Department and the CEDD on the other hand said that study of future planning of Tung Chung could be started only after planning of other major infrastructure projects had been completed. He had doubts about the sincerity on the part of the government in developing Tung Chung New Town. The delay of Phase 3 development had caused serious imbalance of planning of Tung Chung. He was critical of the government in not having learnt from past experiences when it came to community development. 
b. 
Another member expressed his disappointment of the two departments and he worried that if there were new infrastructure projects, Phase 3 would be furthered delayed. He also urged the government to reconsider if it was necessary to reclaim land.
c.
A member hoped that the two departments would co-ordinate with each other and formulate a flow chart showing work to be done at each stage, so that members would be able to understand the whole process of planning and the time needed. He requested written responses from departments concerned. 
d.
A member said that reclamation was a sensitive issue. Past planning showed that a very large piece of land was to be reclaimed and would be used as a theme park. She urged the government to consider whether another theme park would be needed, and as a step further consider whether reclamation was really necessary. 
e.
The Vice-chairlady urged the government to deal with the issue squarely and set up an inter-departmental group to study the needs of Tung Chung. There were no direct links between the development of the airport and Tung Chung, and that the planning for infrastructures had not been completed should not be used as an excuse to further delay the planning of Tung Chung Phase 3. 


The representative of the Planning Department responded as below: 

a.
The infrastructures mentioned would not affect the future planning of Tung Chung, but their development and that of the airport would affect the feasibility study of the planning development of Tung Chung. Thus relevant parameter had to be confirmed, so that consultants would have necessary references.
b.
The consultants would be asked to study whether reclamation would be needed and how the remaining land of Tung Chung should be used in various situations and development plans. 
c.
The Planning Department would consult the CEDD and written response would be provided to members. 
IX.
Question on increase in MTR fares


A member gave the following opinions and requested that they be recorded and relayed to departments concerned. 
a.
He hoped the Transport and Housing Bureau would fulfill its promise to conduct a review on the public transport fare adjustment mechanism. He pointed out that statistics published by the Census and Statistics Department showed that there was no increase in the nominal wage index of junior staff working in the transportation industry if inflation was to be taken into account. As the statistics revealed the average index across the territory and most of the commuters to and from remote areas were grassroots, and thus he hoped that the Bureau would take into account the affordability of the grassroots. 
b.
The fares of Tung Chung Line were on the high side. If another 2.05% was to be added, there would be greater resentment. He therefore hoped that Tung Chung Line would be exempted from the increase to be imposed or monthly tickets be made available. 


The Vice-chairlady was critical of the MTR that despite having a large profit, it still raised fares. She also criticized some aspects of services provided. 
X.
Installation of Wind Monitoring Station at the South West of Lamma Island


Members gave their views and raised enquiries as follows:

a.
The Chairman said that as far as he knew it, the Hong Kong Electric Company and the relevant departments had consulted the Rural Committees and district councilors concerned. He believed that there would be close supervision and measures would also be taken to minimize impacts caused. 
b.
A member supported the project but he raised the concern that too many stations might affect the view on the sea. He enquired about the cost of the project and its cost effectiveness. 
c.
A member asked whether fishermen had been consulted. 
d.
A member enquired if the project would affect the amount of fish caught in the southwest of Lamma Island. She enquired whether fishermen would be allowed to operate when work was in progress. She was also concerned about the effects on the ecosystem of finless porpoises. 
e. 
A member said that he supported the project but as it could only provided 1- 2 % of renewable energy, he asked the company whether it had other plans of electric power generation that were environmental-friendly. 
f.
A member said that the Rural Committee of Lamma Island (North) supported the project as the stations would be far away from residential areas and would not affect residents of Lamma Island


The representatives of the Hong Kong Electric Company responded as follows:
a.
The estimated cost of the project was between 10 to 20 million dollars. The stations would be used to collect data of wind power and speed and it would take one to two years. As data collected would be used for the study and design of off-shore wind farms, and thus the environmental-friendliness of the station should be taken into account jointly with the latter.  
b.
Fishermen had been consulted and the environmental impact assessment report would be scrutinized by the EPD. Before the implementation of works, further consultation with fishermen would be conducted. 
c.
More natural gas and less coal would be used for power generation and future plans would be made with references to the review conducted on air quality index.  
d.
The company would consult the Agriculture, Fisheries and Conservation Department about the location of establishing artificial coral reef as an endeavour to boost the fisheries industry.  
e. The company would not rule out the possibility of fishermen operating within the project area but consultation had to be conducted before decision would be made. 
f.  Finless porpoises mainly appeared from December to May and the company would try its best to avoid pile driving in those months.


Members further gave their views as follows: 
a.
The Chairman said that members would welcome fishermen organizations expressing their views through the district council. 
b.
A member requested that adequate consultation be conducted to avoid disputes and delays. 
c.
A member said that the paper had not reflected the concerns of the fishermen and that some fishermen were not aware of the project. She therefore requested the company to be more concerned of fishermen’s opinions. 


The representative of the Hong Kong Electric Company said that communication had been maintained with fishermen organizations all along and further consultation would be conducted. In response to EPD’s request, a liaison committee of stakeholders would be set up so as to maintain contact with parties concerned. 
XI.
Development of greening master plans for Islands District


The Chairman supported the setting up of a working group at the district level and enquired about the date of its establishment. He proposed that more resources should be deployed for tourist hotspots, piers and roads leading to the airport. 


A member enquired which departments were responsible for the maintenance and cleaning of trees.



The representative of the CEDD said that the department would submit application for funds after the greening master plans were completed. The funds would include recurrent expenditures to implement maintenance work carried out by LCSD, and cleaning work done by FEHD. Member would be invited to join in the group in due course. Roads leading to the airport had been incorporated into the greening master plans. 


The Chairman concluded that the meeting supported the paper and hope that the CEDD would take into account members’ views. 
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